
 
 

TOWN OF JAMES ISLAND 
BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

Town Hall 
1122 Dills Bluff Road, James Island, SC 29412 

BZA AGENDA 
June 21, 2022 

7:00 PM 
NOTICE OF THIS MEETING WAS POSTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 

 
 

(PLEASE SEE ZOOM LINK AND CALL-IN NUMBERS BELOW TO VIEW VIRTUALLY, OR VISIT THE TOWN'S 
YouTube CHANNEL) 

Members of the public addressing the Board in support or opposition of this case at Town Hall must 
sign in. Social distancing will be in place. The Town invites the public to submit comments on this case 

prior to the meeting via email to kcrane@jamesislandsc.us referencing the Case #.  
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

II. COMPLIANCE WITH THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 
 

III. INTRODUCTIONS  
 

IV. REVIEW SUMMARY (MINUTES) FROM THE MAY 17, 2022, BZA MEETING 
 

V. BRIEF THE PUBLIC ON THE PROCEDURES OF THE BZA 
 

VI. ADMINISTER THE OATH TO THOSE PRESENTING TESTIMONY 
 

VII. REVIEW OF THE FOLLOWING APPLICATIONS: 
1. Case # BZAS-5-22-025 

TMS # 425-06-00-101 
Special Exception request for a fast-food restaurant on a vacant lot in the Community 
Commercial (CC) Zoning District and in the Commercial Core of the Folly Road Corridor 
Overlay (FRC-O) Zoning District at 890 Folly Road 
 

VIII. ADDITIONAL BUSINESS: 
1. Next Meeting Date: July 19, 2022 
 

IX. ADJOURN 
 

Please click the link below to join the webinar: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82491116191?pwd=NnBtUFdHK0VrMmszWlluSDYrNndRZz09 
Passcode: 941352 
Or One tap mobile :  
    US: +19292056099,,82491116191#,,,,*941352#  or +13017158592,,82491116191#,,,,*941352#  
Or Telephone: 
    Dial(for higher quality, dial a number based on your current location): 
        US: +1 929 205 6099  or +1 301 715 8592  or +1 312 626 6799  or +1 669 900 6833  or +1 253 215 8782  or +1 
346 248 7799  or 833 548 0282 (Toll Free) or 877 853 5247 (Toll Free) or 888 788 0099 (Toll Free) or 833 548 0276 
(Toll Free) 
Webinar ID: 824 9111 6191 
Passcode: 941352      
 
*Full packet available for public review Monday through Friday during normal business hours.  
 

mailto:kcrane@jamesislandsc.us
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82491116191?pwd=NnBtUFdHK0VrMmszWlluSDYrNndRZz09
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TOWN OF JAMES ISLAND 

BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

SUMMARY OF MAY 17, 2022 

 

The Board of Zoning Appeals met on Tuesday, May 17, 2022 in person at the Town Hall, 1122 Dills Bluff 

Road, James Island, and by virtual platform on Zoom. 

Commissioners present: Amy Fabri, Corie Hipp, David Savage, Vice Chair, Roy Smith, and Brook Lyon, 

Chairwoman, who presided. Also, Kristen Crane, Planning Director, Flannery Wood, Planner II, Bonum S. 

Wilson, BZA Attorney, Niki Grimball, Town Administrator, and Frances Simmons, Town Clerk and 

Secretary to the BZA. A quorum was present to conduct business.  

Call to Order: Chairwoman Lyon called to order the May 17, 2020 BZA meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  

Compliance with the Freedom of Information Act: This meeting was held in compliance with the SC 

Freedom of Information Act. The public was duly informed and notification was given that the meeting 

would also be live-streamed on the Town’s YouTube Channel.  

Introductions: Chairwoman Lyon introduced herself, members of the BZA, BZA Attorney, and Staff.  

Chairwoman Lyon announced that this meeting is a continuation of the April 19 meeting. There was a 

motion on the floor made by her as Chair and seconded by Commissioner Smith to approve the variance 

request for Case #BZAV-3-22-029: TMS #425-02-00-172: Variance Request for construction of a double-

drive thru at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community Commercial (CC) District at 849 Folly 

Road. She announced that Case # BZAS-3-22-028, TMS #425-02-00-172: Variance Request for the 

removal of a grand tree for site improvements at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community 

Commercial (CC) District at 849 Folly Road has been withdrawn.  

Chairwoman Lyon moved to reopen Case # BZAV-3-22-029: Variance Request for construction of a 

double-drive thru at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community Commercial (CC) District at 849 

Folly Road, seconded by Commissioner Hipp. Chairwoman Lyon stated that the Board had voted to 

continue this case and has new evidence. No further discussion.  

Vote to Reopen Case # BZAV-3-22-029 

Commissioner Fabri  Aye 

Commissioner Hipp  Aye 

Vice Chair Savage  Aye 

Commissioner Smith  Aye 

Chairwoman Lyon  Aye 

Passed unanimously 

Chairwoman Lyon moved to amend the agenda to have Mr. Wilson administer the oath to those presenting 

testimony and anyone speaking at tonight’s meeting before public comment; seconded by Commissioner 

Hipp. Chairwoman Lyon said she think  it is important that everyone be sworn in, whether they are giving 

testimony or  just speaking. No further discussion.  

Vote to Amend Agenda 

Commissioner Fabri  Aye 

Commissioner Hipp  Aye 
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Vice Chair Savage  Aye 

Commissioner Smith  Aye 

Chairwoman Lyon  Aye 

Passed unanimously 

Executive Session: Chairwoman Lyon announced that an executive session is on the agenda and asked the 

Board if they needed to have one for receipt of legal advice from Mr. Wilson. The executive session was 

not needed.  

Administer the Oath to those Presenting Testimony: Chairwoman Lyon stated that anyone addressing the 

Board tonight either at Town Hall or by Zoom/Call-in would be sworn in as a group to expedite time. Mr. 

Wilson administered the oath and swore in persons who wished to speak.  

Public Comment: Chairwoman Lyon asked for those present at Town Hall  wanting to make a comment to 

speak. She asked that they state their name and address for the record and limit comments to two minutes. 

No one present to speak. There was no one on Zoom or called in to speak.  

Review of the Following Application (Resumed): Case #BZAS-3-22-029, TMS#425-02-00-172: Variance 

Request for construction of a double-drive thru at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community 

Commercial (CC) District at 849 Folly Road. Chairwoman Lyon introduced the case as the continuation 

from the April 19th meeting and the Board would hear an edited staff review and see an updated site plan.  

Mrs. Crane addressed the Board stating that since this meeting is a continuation from April, they may not 

want to hear the things that hasn’t changed; but she would if the Board wanted. She said the edited portion 

was the Findings of Fact (below) and the adjusted site plan.  

Findings of Fact: 

According to §153.049 F, Zoning Variance Approval Criteria of the Town of James Island Zoning 

and Land Development Regulations Ordinance (ZLDR), The Board of Zoning Appeals has the 

authority to hear and decide appeals for a Zoning Variance when strict application of the 

provisions of this Ordinance would result in unnecessary hardship. A Zoning Variance may be 

granted in an individual case of unnecessary hardship if the Board of Appeals makes and 

explains in writing the following findings: 

F. (a): There are extraordinary and exceptional conditions pertaining to the particular 

piece of property; 

Response: There may be extraordinary and exceptional conditions pertaining to this piece 

of property due to the existing layout and configuration of the site including 

preservation of all healthy grand trees, corner setbacks, landscaping buffers, 

dimensions, and stormwater detention areas. As the letter of intent states, the 

current configuration makes it “exceptionally difficult to provide adequate 

capacity for vehicle stacking for the drive thru without designing double lanes 

to increase the capacity.” Additionally, the enforcement of the current zoning 

regulation of only single-lane drive thrus (except for banks and utilities) creates 

an exceptional condition for the specific property. Other notable extraordinary 

and exceptional conditions are the extreme popularity of the restaurant with 
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high demand, coupled with the unusually close proximity to Folly Road 

creating the potential to cause traffic stoppages and snarls.  

F (b):  These conditions do not generally apply to other property in the vicinity; 

Response: These conditions may not generally apply to other properties in the vicinity as 

commercial properties nearby do not have the existing configuration and 

layout of the subject property. Additionally, any restaurants in the vicinity that 

have drive-thrus are single lane drive-thrus. Within 300’ of the subject parcel, 

there are no properties with the conditions listed above (no corner properties 

that have existing stormwater detention areas, grand trees, large landscape 

buffers, or existing configuration.) Furthermore, there are no properties in the 

vicinity that have a need for a double-drive thru, that spatially have the ability 

to create one, yet the enforcement of the zoning code would not allow it 

without a variance. 

F (c): Because of these conditions, the application of this Ordinance to the particular 

piece of property would effectively prohibit or unreasonably restrict the 

utilization of the property; 

Response: The application of this Ordinance, specifically section §153.336, Architectural 

and Landscape Design Guidelines, may not restrict the utilization of the 

property when it is being used in single-drive thru mode; however, it will 

effectively prohibit and unreasonably restrict the implementation of the site 

improvements aimed to increase the stacking capacity of the drive-thru 

operation and improve traffic flow by preventing stoppages and snarls on 

adjacent roads, due to the previously mentioned existing conditions.  

F (d): The authorization of a variance will not be of substantial detriment to adjacent 

property or to the public good, and the character of the zoning district will not be 

harmed by the granting of the variance; 

Response: The authorization of this variance may not be a detriment to adjacent property 

or to the public good, since there has been no enforcement of, and more 

remarkably, no complaint, of the current use of a double-drive thru. As the 

applicant’s letter of intent states, “granting of the variance will improve traffic 

circulation, reduce overflow onto surrounding streets, and lessen the impact to 

surrounding properties.” The character of the zoning district will not be 

harmed by the granting of the variance. 

F (e): The Board of Zoning Appeals shall not grant a variance the effect of which would 
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be to allow the establishment of a use not otherwise permitted in a zoning 

district, to extend physically a non-conforming use of land or to change the 

zoning district boundaries shown on the Official Zoning Map; 

Response: The variance does not allow a use that is not permitted in this zoning district, 

nor does it extend physically a nonconforming use of land or change the zoning 

district boundaries. 

F (f):  The need for the variance is not the result of the applicant's own actions; and 

Response: The need for the variance may not be the result of the applicant's own actions 

because the size and configuration of the lot are existing site conditions. 

Existing site conditions also include the location and number of grand trees on 

the site. Additionally, the need for the variance, as the letter of intent explains, 

is to improve traffic flow due to an increase in patronage, which was a need 

that did not exist when the current layout was configured, at no fault of the 

applicant. 

F (g): Granting of the variance does not substantially conflict with the Comprehensive 

Plan or the purposes of this Ordinance. 

Response: The variance may not conflict with the Comprehensive Plan, specifically the 

Transportation Element needs of "Mitigating the impacts of a changing 

population on the existing transportation system". Additionally, the proposed site 

plan shows a new multi-use path, which satisfies another Transportation Element 

need of “Providing safe, convenient, pedestrian and bicycle systems in appropriate 

locations” while an Economic Development strategy is to “Continue to encourage 

positive redevelopment/development by offering incentives such as 

nonconforming signage reimbursements and buffer reductions for multi-use 

path placement, transit facilities, etc.” 

 
Questions from the Board: 

Vice Chair Savage said he is mindful of some of the questions in the last meeting and he thinks Ms. Fabri 

picked up on something that he may not have been very knowledgeable about. He said she was interested 

in surface water absorption and thinks she had a concern about flooding which he may have missed. He 

asked if there are county, state, or federal regulations that would dictate the materials that the applicant 

would have to comply with. Mrs. Crane said yes, and she should’ve mentioned at the last meeting, that the 

applicants would go through an extensive stormwater planning, permits and approval process. In addition, 

the Town has supplemental stormwater standards that it adopted that are on top of what the County already 

requires. These regulations are more stringent than what the County requires. It is something that would be 

regulated after their plan is approved by a number of different entities. Vice Chair Savage said that was his 

concern.  
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Commissioner Hipp asked for clarification that what the Board is voting on tonight is to allow the double 

drive-thru, period. Not to allow the applicants to do building because they don’t need to have a permit to 

do all of the excess building since the grand tree was taken away. Ms. Crane said this is the only variance 

that is required and everything else would be permitted administratively. Commissioner Hipp commented 

that none of the permitting has to come before the Board and the information is a courtesy. Ms. Crane 

answered yes.  

Application Presentation 

Michael White, G. Robert George Associates: stated that Ms. Crane covered the request pretty thoroughly. 

They have endeavored to go back and look at concerns about tree preservation; particularly the removal of 

the grand tree and thinks everyone can see by the site plan that they tried to maximize the offset and has 

gotten the arborist involved again. He said a letter of recommendation was provided and they will include 

the subject matter of tree preservation on the plans to make sure that they are taken seriously by the 

contractors and subcontractors. He stated that they always endeavor to try to limit the amount of impervious 

surface area to address the stormwater issues and knows they have very significant stormwater regulations 

to abide by and have tried to factor that into their site planning. He told the Board that it is probably hard 

to see on the plan, but it is the shadow ghosted underground detention location that they tried to coordinate 

with trees so they know the route zones for any of the grand trees they are trying to preserve. He said there 

will be two separate detention areas that they plan on, one in the front of the Chick Fil-A where the extra 

parking bay is added and one over to serve the expansion parcel where the circulatory areas are for the 

dumpster. Mr. White said they went so far as to do a preliminary landscape plan and will continue to work 

on that with the staff to make sure that it meets the ordinance requirements and any planting criteria, 

screening, and things of that nature. He stated that they have endeavored to address the concerns of the 

community and the Board and is subject to any questions they have. They feel this is necessary because 

Chick Fil-A is a successful business and has had good patronage but obviously they cannot control how 

many people come to the restaurant, so they are dealing with an exceptional situation and if they don’t do 

something it is not going to improve. If the Town decides to make it go back to a single lane drive though, 

like it was designed 15-16 years ago, they will have some serious traffic problems. He informed the Board 

that he is happy to answer any questions that they have as well as Chad Ross, Chick Fil-A rep. and Jason 

Williams, Operator at the James Island, Folly Rd. location.  

Jason Williams, said he has lived on James Island for over 16 years and know there is a lot of concern about 

development on James Island, and feels it himself. He has been with Chick-Fil-A for 16 years and they 

want to continue to get better and for Chick-Fil-A to be something that everyone is proud of. He said asking 

for the opportunity to build a double drive-through would help his team to be safe and right now they are 

operating in a quasi-double drive through because it is what they had to do. He said the plan is meant to 

enhance safety for staff and guests. As new Chick-Fil-A’s are built, they’re all basically built with a double 

drive-thru. The James Island restaurant is 16 years old and double drive-thrus did not exist when it was 

built. Every time a Chick-Fil-A goes through a big remodel like this they do a double drive-thru because it 

is so much better for the team members and guests. He asked that the request be approved to provide the 

good level of service that is expected from Chick-Fil-A.  

Chad Ross, thanked the Board again for allowing them to present and for hearing their request. He reiterated 

that he runs the project from Atlanta and wanted to say that when they do these remodels a lot of time they 

are reacting to a known need. They know there is a traffic problem here, and the way that the drive-thru is 

functioning now they know is unsafe. He said there is a lot of things with the weather, just as with traffic 

and the way it flows they know it is very inefficient. He said the heart of Chick-Fil-A is to solve the problem 

and that is why they are here and why they want to do it. As he said the last time, their model isn’t only this 
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site, they try to do it holistically and try to include everything it can to make a better customer experience, 

but especially the team members and operators as well. He thanked the Board for allowing him to share.  

Vice Chair Savage spoke about making sure that we all know what we’re relying on. He asked Ms. Crane 

to do a screen share with the landscape plan because it is not as cluttered. He said in looking at the side of 

the building to the bottom, (left pointing to where the first car is). He asked from that car going to the center 

of the building, is it the plan that there is not going to be a double lane; but a single lane until it gets to that 

point and branches out? Mr. White answered yes. The plan is that it will be a single lane adjacent to the 

main entry point in the building where there’s currently an existing canopy. He said it’s more like a fabric 

type canopy. It will provide a circulatory lane and a backing lane for customers who will park and walk in, 

unlike right now. He said some may use the mobile app. But the intent is that it will be open all the time for 

traffic circulation. Vice Chair Savage said it appears that one lane shown on the plan is a little less than 

what is being used in practice now. If he is not mistaken because sometimes there is another lane parallel 

to the lane shown on the plan. Mr. Williams answered that currently they are doing a double Q (where the 

cursor was shown on the plan). He said there have two lanes that are queuing before the order taker and 

that is because they don’t have a way to wrap around the building because there isn’t enough space in the 

parking so a double que had to be done up to the order taker. He said the idea with the new plan, if approved, 

the order takers will be basically at the horseshoe and won’t have to double que; it will double que after the 

order is take and this is for safety. He knows that the parking lot is congested because of the double cars 

queuing, but that is what they’ve had to do with the old plan. Vice Chair Savage asked as a Board can they 

rely on this schematic (master plan?) and Mr. White replied, that is correct.  

Commissioner Hipp said that she drove by Chick-Fil-A today and paid close attention to the existing 

parking spots. She believes in the last meeting Mr. White was speaking about the type of material that 

would be used to absorb water (impervious pavers) and asked if that is not there now and is regular asphalt 

parking spots being proposed there. Mr. White stated currently pavers are on the backside and he thought 

there are also some on this plan. He said those do not show the existing conditions but they plan on putting 

pavers in to meet the stormwater quality and quantity requirements, as necessary. On this plan, they plan to 

put in pavers where the parallel spaces are to the west of the site and also adjacent to the tanning salon 

business to the north of the site. If it turns out the stormwater requirements dictate that they have more 

impervious surface that will go to other parking space if necessary. They are trying to address the surface 

water requirements and then the underground detention. He said the arch system will also address that 

which are  open on the bottom. They will try to take advantage of the fact that you can get water quality 

treatment through the infiltration into the soil but can only take so much credit as there are limits in the 

ordinance that do not allow that. They will try to cross every “t” and dot every “i” regarding storm drainage. 

Commissioner Hipp asked if the drawings that are shaped like honeycombs are the impervious pavers and 

Mr. White said that was correct.  

Commissioner Fabri stated that when the Board met last time, she thought when they left they asked that 

the applicants to go back and look at trying to save the grand tree, which they did, and for more information 

about stormwater retention. She asked Mr. White if that was his recollection. Mr. White replied knowing 

that they had that discussion, and they have done a lot of preliminary work on sizing the stormwater and 

detention that is seen on the plan. He noted that it was hard for him to see it on the screen he is looking at 

but believes it should be shown on the plan he has provided showing the detention. They have done 

preliminary sizing calculations and has not submitted them to the Town yet, but they can. They will abide 

in full compliance with the ordinance. Mr. White said it is his understanding that they are going to have to 

reduce the amount of runoff that is currently coming from the combined site at least 20% of what’s coming 

off there now. That is his understanding of the ordinance so it has some fairly significant teeth in it and they 
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are going to have to reduce it. He stated there is not a whole lot of runoff. There is a very large amount of 

impervious surface on the site as it exists and as it will be built if they are approved to do so. He said there 

is not a whole lot of runoff coming out right now and they are going to reduce that even more because the 

ordinance requires them to do so.  

Commissioner Fabri thanked Mr. White for his explanation. She stated that her question was very simple, 

what they received in their packet today was basically a pavement plan, pretty much an outline. It didn’t 

have anything for the stormwater plan, which Mr. White says is still a work in progress. She asked if the 

black dots in the parking spaces and in the pervious parking spaces on the new lot they will be taking over 

are catch basins? Mr. White said those are boring locations where Terra who is doing GEO technical 

investigation to do the borings will measure the groundwater level and determine the infiltration rates and 

that is where they plan to place the two separate underground detention. Mr. White injected that they have 

had to do some subsurface utility investigation work that the Board may have been. He explained the 

process where they vacuum excavate holes in the ground and locate stormwater tie-in points. In the hopes 

that the variance is approved, they have engaged a company to start doing that to complete the stormwater 

connections and meet the requirements that the BZA is requesting. Commissioner Fabri thanked Mr. White 

for the explanation. She commented knowing they are not requesting a variance for stormwater but she 

thinks it goes to criteria “d” for consideration of adjacent property and the public good and if they are going 

to impact stormwater. That definitely has to do with the surrounding neighborhoods so she appreciates his 

explanation.  

Vice Chair Savage said he had questions based on hearing Commissioner Fabri’s series of questions. He 

asked for clarification. He understands now  with the new regulations if the variance is approved that their 

stormwater plan will have to result in a 20% decrease in the present stormwater runoff of the two lots they 

will be developing. Mr. White responded that is his understanding, though he has not read the regulations 

in extreme detail, but he has reviewed it, talked with Chris Wannamaker at the County, and to the Town’s 

Public Works Director so they will abide by it and they have already done some preliminary calculations 

to make sure that they can do so. He said they won’t know for sure the configuration of the underground 

detention until they get the geotechnical work done because they need to know where the groundwater table 

is because the ordinance also restricts how the positioning or level of underground detention has to be set 

above the ground water and they need that information before they can go further with the design. He 

understands that the Board may want to see more design information and they can provide some preliminary 

information but they need a lot more information to go into the details of designing the underground 

detention with infiltration.  

There were no further questions for the applicants. Chairwoman Lyon thanked Mr. White, Mr. Williams, 

and Mr. Ross for their presentation. Chairwoman Lyon commented as she stated at the beginning of this 

meeting that at the April 19 meeting a motion was made and seconded to approve the application and 

opened the floor for further discussion. Chairwoman Lyon stated that we received 11 new letters/emails in 

support which included names and addresses, and one new email against. She recalled at the April meeting 

there were 23 against, six were specific to the tree case that was withdrawn, so that was 17 against the 

double drive-thru and six in support. In total, there were 17 for and 18 against which makes it neck to neck 

and pretty close. Chairwoman Lyon announced that this information is available to the public should anyone 

wish to review them. 

Commissioner Hipp asked for the motion to be restated: 

Motion: Chairwoman Lyon moved to approve the variance for discussion, seconded by Commission Smith. 

She said the motion on the floor is to approve the variance. She said the motion can be amended with 
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conditions. However, what the Board is discussing now is potentially voting to approve as is. Commissioner 

Hipp wanted to clarify that the motion/vote is for the double drive-thru and Chairwoman Lyon answered 

yes.  

Commissioner Smith said to him this case is whether or not the double drive-thru meets each and every 

criteria. He has some heartburn about some of it in some ways but he does think that there would be a real 

traffic problem if something isn’t done one way or another. He tends to think that for the matter of the 

public good, and also it is something on which they did not plan. He thinks it is beyond their control. He 

does not think the potential traffic problem was intentional. This is an unusual case and perhaps unique 

right now for the Board so it meet a lot of their criteria.  

Commissioner Hipp asked if we have confirmed that they would have to resort back to a single lane drive 

thru if the variance was not granted. There was discussion among Commissioners Hipp and Smith  

regarding this and Commissioner Hipp mentioned the opinion from Mr. Wilson that it is either a single or 

the Board grants the variance. She has looked at all of the criteria and based on them, they are met because 

there is no way on God’s green earth, that they can go back to a single lane drive-thru because people would 

be backed up to the Harris Teeter and Folly traffic. Commissioner Smith mentioned that could make it 

difficult for emergency vehicles to get up/down the road. Commission Hipp also mentioned that she found 

it appealing that they would dress up the sidewalk for mobility on Folly Road.  

Vice Chair Savage said his analysis always starts with what is being requested… is it a special exception 

or it is a variance. In this case, he said, it is not a special exception. It is a variance and the variance is sought 

by an existing property owner not someone trying to jam in a non-conforming use into a property that they 

seek to buy or use. He said last meeting, Commissioner Smith made a very sound request of the applicant 

asking if they could go back and redraw something that would preserve the grand tree. He doesn’t profess 

to speak for Commissioner Smith but he may have noticed like he did that a lot of the earlier opposition 

was focused on the grand tree removal and the applicant did what we requested and they have come back 

and have presented a plan. He is mindful from previous decisions of the Board, where they have granted 

variances under promises of people that they wanted to develop family homes and they turn around and sell 

the property right after we granted a variance that turned Seaside Lane into an area where you can have 

manufactured homes. He looked at the efforts that the applicants took with regard to concerns for the Board 

and likewise with regard to Commissioner Fabri’s questions. He commented feeling a little inadequate at 

the last hearing because he didn’t pick up on those that she was talking about such as stormwater and 

drainage but he knew, as a novice, that this was not his area of expertise so he wanted to assure himself that 

those requirements were going to be looked at and enforced by someone else. Based upon what Ms. Crane 

relayed to him, the Town has more stringent regulations than anyone. If this application is to proceed, the 

Town will ensure that the stormwater plan is followed. He said that Chick-Fil-A was built 16 years ago and 

the stormwater plan is a lot less intensive than the one that is going to be approved today. He said the 

Board’s decisions have to be reasonably related to the objective evidence that we receive and he appreciates 

the valid concerns of Commissioner Fabri. He feels that he can rely on Ms. Crane’s statements, likewise he 

can rely on the testimony under oath by the applicants representatives that it is his believe that the eventual 

stormwater runoff of now these two lots is going to be 20% less than what previously existed and that is 

what we all seek so that doesn’t concern him. He noted as Commissioners Smith and Hipp indicated the 

applicant is simply seeking a variance to formalize what is presently in existence. He said his question in 

bringing up the site plan is this… are you telling me that from the corner of that store to the horseshoe, 

there is only going to be one lane and he answered yes, and he asked can we rely on this and the answer 

was yes. He said that is actually less of a stacking of vehicles than what presently exists. He said he has to 

look at what are the facts on the ground, and what are we asking to be done. He believes Commissioner 
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Hipp said if you look back 16 years, what worked 16 years ago isn’t going to work on Eugene Gibbs or 

Folly Road anymore so when he looks at the criteria, especially “a” are there extraordinary conditions? He 

though the staff’s opinion got it right. They are, because of the layout of the site and our desire that they 

preserve all healthy grand trees and because of the corner setbacks and the landscape buffers. He thinks the 

criteria is met. Likewise criteria “b,” that the conditions do not generally apply to other properties, again 

the staff did a good job in letting us know that within 300 feet of this area, there are no properties with the 

conditions listed above, that would be the corner, buffers, stormwater requirements, grass, and trees. That 

bring us to criteria “c.” The property is effectively prohibited or unreasonably restricted in the utilization. 

He agrees that without the variance the ordinance would restrict the site improvements. The improvements 

are designed to increase the efficiency and improve traffic flow which prevent stoppages. He loved the 

word used by the staff “snarls” on Folly Road, stating he finds that compelling from personal experience 

and from the information provided. Criteria “d” is will the variance be a substantial detriment to the adjacent 

property owners and he thinks Commissioner Fabri was focusing on stormwater and he thought that has 

been addressed to this satisfaction. He said going back for the last two years, this has not been occurring 

and there has been no complaints so obviously there would not be a substantial detriment to the adjacent 

property owners. Criteria “e” is not applicable as per the staff’s opinion and Criteria “f” the variance is not 

the result of the applicants action. He said early in the first discussion they had chuckled when 

Commissioner Smith said  “maybe it is the result of the applicants own action because they are so “dadgum” 

successful. The staff pointed out that the variance sought is to improve the traffic flow due to an increase 

in patronage and you can’t blame that on a business because businesses that we approve, we want to be 

successful. He said he think it meets criteria “f.” Criteria “g”: does it substantially conflict with the 

Comprehensive Plan and the staff pointed out that it meets the impacts of a changing population on the 

existing transportation system plan. Vice Chair Savage said he hasn’t read that and would defer to the staff 

that this variance does comply with that, but also it gives the Town a new multi-use path which satisfies 

another transportation element needed to provide safe pedestrian and bicycle access. To him, he thinks the 

applicant has come to us in a situation where there are certain facts on the ground that exists. They have 

taken the concerns of not only the BZA but the letters in opposition and they have come back with a plan 

and he thinks the plan meets all of the criteria. He said at this point, he hasn’t heard from Chairwoman Lyon 

or Commissioner Fabri but he would be inclined to approve the variance request.  

Chairwoman Lyon thanked Vice Chair Savage for his succinct synopsis and for going through all of the 

criteria. She tends to agree with him on those and think the applicant has done a really good job and listened 

to the community and the Board’s questions and concerns and has come back with a plan that is much more 

acceptable plan in addressing the stormwater runoff and it sounds most importantly that they would meet 

the criteria that is set forth for us in order to approve.  

Commissioner Fabri spoke in response to Vice Chair Savage. She said this is not before the Board but 

would just say overall that these chains like Starbucks and Chick-fil-A have sometime become, while 

successful, nuisance businesses in their communities because their corporate plan is to build on certain 

sized lots and plan for “x” number of cars coming through daily. Because of the growth in our community 

and other communities and the popularity of the business, they have outgrown what their corporate build 

plan is. She doesn’t think we should hold it against the applicant because that is for Chick-Fil-A corporate 

and Starbucks corporate. That is something that she think needs to be  the purview of the Planning 

Commission and Council to change ordinances and our code to address situations like businesses such as 

Chick-Fil-A that are going to have a high traffic volume that are on  main arteries, and the fact that they 

could impact traffic emergency vehicles and the quality of life of the neighborhood behind them. She stated 

she is going to say her piece. She doesn’t think they meet criteria “b” because directly across the street we 

have Starbucks that basically blocks that entire intersection during the day. She said it’s the same thing with 
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Chick-Fil-A, they are stacking up in the neighborhood and on Folly Rd. causing a nuisance for the 

neighborhood and people traversing Folly Rd. She said Mr. Wilson’s opinion that they are in violation of 

the code without a double drive-thru leaves them no choice because to deny this is to further exacerbate the 

issues that they are already trying to solve. She agrees with Vice Chair Savage that their stormwater plan 

today hopefully is a lot better than it was many years ago and they will have to bring it into compliance, 

which to her is a positive. Commissioner Fabri said she is going to have to hold her nose and vote for this 

one. She would love to see them move across the street to the BI-LO parking lot where there is lots of space 

to run their drive-thru and build a giant Chick-Fil-A and everybody going to the beach and those who live 

on Johns Island would take advantage of it but that’s a burden that we can’t put on the applicant by asking 

them to do that. But, if they would like to think about it, she would suggest that would be a great use of that 

space because you would have a lot of business. She went on to clarify her reluctance to vote for this 

because she does not think they meet all of the criteria but thinks by not granting this we are going to cause 

a bigger problem than what already exists. Chairwoman Lyon thanked her and said that she raised some 

great points.  

Commissioner Smith stated for the record that he agreed with Vice Chair Savage. Although he understands 

Commissioner Fabri’s comment about generally applying, he wants to say that the conditions don’t 

generally apply to everyone. Maybe they apply to some, but he thinks that there is some discretion in that, 

but he thinks they meet all the criteria  

Chairwoman Lyon stated that the opinion was received from Mr. Wilson about how Chick-Fil-A had been 

operating. She said according to Mr. Wilson’s opinion the way they had been operating as a double drive-

through was not permitted by code without a variance. The opinion is available to anyone who wishes to 

see it for the record. Frances Simmons, BZA Secretary, will provide a copy of the opinion with these 

minutes.  

Vote: (Variance Request, Double Drive-thru) 

Commissioner Fabri  Aye 

Commissioner Hipp  Aye 

Vice Chair Savage  Aye 

Commissioner Smith  Aye 

Chairwoman Lyon  Aye 

Motion passed unanimously  

 

Chairwoman Lyon announced that the motion carried unanimously and the final decision would be mailed 

to the applicants within ten working days. The applicants should contact the Planning and Zoning staff with 

questions about the approval.  

 

Chairwoman Lyon stated for the record the legal reason for the decision is that Board Members felt the 

variance request met all the criteria with the exception of Commissioner Fabri who had some concerns, but 

she felt she would vote for it in lieu of the other issues that it might cause. The other four (4) members felt 

the variance met all of the criteria. 

 

Additional Business 

Next Meeting Date: June 21, 2022: Chairwoman Lyon announced that the Board would have a meeting in 

June. 

 

Chairwoman Lyon said a special thank you to the staff. This has been a very important case to our 

community, as all cases are, but the staff has had to do a lot of extra work by having two meetings and 
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appreciates their hard work. She thanked the applicants for listening to the community and it sounds like 

they are working hard  to make their business a better place by responding to the increased growth that our 

island has seen explode. Chairwoman Lyon said in thinking, 16 years ago, she didn’t think we had a Town 

so everything that was permitted back then was haphazard and now we are very blessed to have our Town 

and some control of our destiny and such a great staff. She thanked everyone and the Board for serving, 

asking great questions and for their working hard. 

 

Adjourn: There being no further business to come before the body, the meeting adjourned at 7:58 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted: 

 

 

Frances Simmons 

Town Clerk and Secretary to the BZA 
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Staff Review: 

The applicant, Kentucky Fried Chicken (KFC) Corporation, is requesting a Special Exception for a 

fast-food restaurant on a vacant lot in the Community Commercial (CC) Zoning District in the 

Commercial Core of the Folly Road Corridor Overlay (FRC-O) Zoning District. The lot lines for 890 

and 896 Folly Road have been recently reconfigured, and the properties are the previous 

locations of Pizza Hut, Subway, Papa John’s and Corky’s Outdoor Power Equipment, which have 

since been demolished. 890 Folly Road (TMS #425-06-00-101) is 0.65 acres in size. Adjacent 

property to the south, north and west are in the Town of James Island and are zoned 

Community Commercial (Chase Bank, Hyam’s Garden & Accent, and Island Car Wash).  The 

adjacent parcel to the east is in the City of Charleston’s jurisdiction and is zoned General Office 

(Southern Bell Telephone & Telegraph Company, utilized by AT&T). Additional uses within 300’ 

include convenience stores and service stations (Circle K), vehicle service (Super Suds Carwash), 

general restaurant (Tropical Smoothie Café) social club or lodge (VFW), florist (Floriography 

Studio), drug store (Walgreens), personal improvement services (Folly Jujitsu) and parcels in the 

Town of James Island zoned RSL and DR-1F in the City of Charleston.  

Section 153.093, FRC-O (H) (2) states that uses requiring a Special Exception include fast-food 

restaurants.  

The applicant is seeking to utilize the property for the operation of a KFC quick service 
restaurant. As stated in the letter of intent “the intent for this project is to offer a family 
friendly restaurant to the Town of James Island. It is our intention that this site will be beneficial 
to the area and fulfill all necessary special exception requirements. KFC is excited for this 
opportunity and will work diligently to avoid any negative impact to the surrounding James 
Island community and avoid any potential development that is inconsistent with the Town of 
James Island Comprehensive Plan.” Pebble Hill MP, LLC is the current owner of the subject 
parcel, and the lot is considered legal and conforming. 

 
Findings of Fact: 

According to §153.045 E, Special Exceptions Approval Criteria of the Town of James Island 

Zoning and Land Development Regulations Ordinance (ZLDR), Special Exceptions may be 

approved only if the Board of Zoning Appeals finds that the proposed use: 

 E. (a):  Is consistent with the recommendations contained in the Town of James Island 

Comprehensive Plan and the character of the underlying zoning district “Purpose 

and Intent”;  

Response:  The Town of James Island Comprehensive Plan, Economic Development Element 

states a strategy as “encouraging a variety of diverse commercial uses that will 

benefit the Town as a whole”. The applicant states in the letter of intent that 

they will “contribute to the economic development by adding to the town’s 
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work force… offering employment positions for up to 12+ community members. 

We will also be paying for a business license, adding to the Town’s revenue in 

hopes to improve the negative decline as a result and impact of the Covid 

pandemic”. Transportation Element Strategies include “encouraging 

redevelopment activities that improve existing CARTA bus stops and bicycle 

facilities.” According to the letter of intent, “KFC will adhere to the 

Transportation Element Goal, which strives to ‘…promote a safe and inclusive 

transportation network.’ KFC will be actively contributing to this goal by building 

the bus shelter that is in front of our restaurant.” Additionally, §153.093(H) 

states that, in the Commercial Core Area, “Future development in this area is 

intended for higher intensity commercial uses than those found in the other 

areas of the corridor.” 

 
E (b): Is compatible with existing uses in the vicinity and will not adversely affect the 

general welfare or character of the immediate community; 

 

Response: Nearby properties have a wide range of existing uses including convenience 

store, service stations, vehicle service, restaurant general, social club or lodge, 

florist, drug store, personal improvement services, banks, & garden supplies 

centers.  The use may be compatible with most of the existing uses in the 

vicinity and should not adversely affect the general welfare or character of the 

immediate community. Additionally, the letter states that “in consideration of 

the Rethink Folly Road project, the development fits in with the plan by 

remaining pedestrian friendly. We have done this by creating a large patio for 

outdoor seating and will have an exterior image that is welcoming to our 

guests. We have reoriented our building so that the door is now accessible 

from the front to pedestrians instead of from the side. We have also increased 

our building transparency, so that only doors and windows, not blank walls, 

face the streets.” 

 

E (c): Adequate provision is made for such items as: setbacks, buffering (including 

fences and/or landscaping) to protect adjacent properties from the possible 

adverse influence of the proposed use, such as noise, vibration, dust, glare, odor, 

traffic congestion and similar factors;  

 

Response: A comprehensive landscaping plan is required during the Site Plan Review 

process to address supplemental buffering, fencing requirements, parking, 

lighting, and setbacks. The applicants have presented a site plan showing 

required landscape buffering and in their letter of intent state that “traffic 

congestion has been addressed by completing a traffic study. The traffic study 
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found that there was no significant change or delay in traffic.” Although noise, 

vibration, dust, glare and odor have not been addressed in the application, all 

applicants are required to meet Town ordinances concerning such.  

 

E (d): Where applicable, will be developed in a way that will preserve and incorporate 

any important natural features; 

Response: The parcel is currently vacant and has been previously prepped for future 

construction, therefore there are no important natural features on site that will 

be impacted. Landscaping and vegetation will be incorporated per 

requirements in the Town’s zoning regulations.  

E (e): Complies with all applicable rules, regulations, laws and standards of this 

Ordinance, including but not limited to any use conditions, zoning district 

standards, or Site Plan Review requirements of this Ordinance; and 

Response: The applicant is in the process to ensure compliance with the applicable 

regulations.  

 

E (f): Vehicular traffic and pedestrian movement on adjacent roads shall not be 

hindered or endangered. 

Response: Vehicular traffic should not be hindered or endangered, due to the recent 

intersection improvements at the site, as well as the improved parking layout 

and drive aisle design with the development of the neighboring parcel (Chase 

Bank). Additionally, the development of the neighboring parcel included a 12’ 

multi-use path throughout the length of the subject parcel, with no new curb 

cuts shown on the proposed site plan, therefore pedestrian movement should 

not be hindered or endangered. The applicant’s letter of intent states that they 

have “complied with all applicable rules and regulations, such as the 

requirement for a 10-car stack, parking on the side of the building, and 

avoidance of disturbing pedestrian traffic.” The applicant has also supplied a 

Traffic Impact Analysis (TIA) updated with the proposed use that shows “no 

significant change or delay in traffic” according to the LOI and the previous TIA. 

Recommended improvements from the TIA have already been constructed and 

approved by SCDOT. 

 
 
 
In granting a Special Exception, the Board of Zoning Appeals may attach to it such conditions 
regarding the location, character, or other features of the proposed building or structure as the 
Board may consider advisable to protect established property values in the surrounding area or 
to promote the public health, safety, or general welfare (§153.045 E 2).  
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Action: 

The Board of Zoning Appeals may approve, approve with conditions, or deny Case # BZAS-05-
22-025 (Special Exception Request for a fast-food restaurant on a vacant lot in the Community 
Commercial (CC) Zoning District in the Commercial Core of the Folly Road Corridor Overlay 
(FRC-O) Zoning District) based on the “Findings of Fact” listed above, unless additional 
information is deemed necessary to make an informed decision.  

 
 

 



June 14, 2022 

 

 

LETTER OF INTENT – SPECIAL EXCEPTION 

 

 

Town of James Island 

Board of Zoning Appeals Members 

 

 

RE: Site Plan Review – Letter of Intent - 890 Folly Road, Charleston, South Carolina 

  

 

Dear Board: 

 

The intent for this project is to offer a family friendly restaurant to the Town of James Island. The 

property owner is Pebble Hill MP LLC and will be leasing to KFC Corporation for the operation 

of a KFC quick service restaurant.  It is our intention that this site will be beneficial to the area and 

fulfill all necessary special exception requirements. KFC is excited for this opportunity and will 

work diligently to avoid any negative impact to the surrounding James Island community and 

avoid any potential development that is inconsistent with the Town of James Island 

Comprehensive Plan.  

It is our intention that this site will be beneficial to the area and fulfill all necessary special 

exceptions requirements. The following items, as indicated in Section 153.045, outline our 

compliance and obtainable objections and conditions for the commercial project:  

A. The KFC restaurant will offer a neighborhood friendly development serving quality fried 

chicken and staple sides in adherence with the Town of James Island Comprehensive Plan. 

Specifically, KFC will adhere to the Transportation Element Goal, which strives to “…promote 

a safe and inclusive transportation network.” KFC will be actively contributing to this goal by 

building the bus shelter that is in front of our restaurant. We have been in contact with 

BCDCOG (who speaks on behalf of CARTA) on details of what will be required to build this 

shelter. Additional documents on this build is attached to this application for your 

consideration.   

Additionally, we are contributing to the economic development by adding to the town’s work 

force. This restaurant will open and operate on a community-based need, typically 10:30 a.m. 

to 10 p.m., Sunday through Saturday, offering employment positions for up to 12+ community 

members.  We will also be paying for a business license, adding to the Town’s revenue in 

hopes to improve the negative decline as a result and impact of Covid pandemic. Further, in 

consideration of the ReThink Folly Road project, we are assuring our development fits in with 

the plan by remaining pedestrian friendly.  We have done this by creating a large patio for 

outdoor seating and will have an exterior image that is welcoming to our guests. We have re-

oriented our building so that the door is now accessible from the front to pedestrians instead 

of from the side. We have also increased our building transparency, so that only doors and 

windows, not blank walls, face the streets. Moreover, you can see that we incorporated a large 

window in the front of our building to accommodate this request with the attached renderings. 



Finally, our building material choices will reflect James Island’s unique character. We will be 

using wood as the main material to build with metal hold downs. We are in constant contact 

with the Town, working with them to make sure the building materials and colors are toned 

down and fit with the overall image of Folly Road and do not hinder the pride and intention of 

the community.  

B. This project is to offer a family friendly restaurant that will appeal to the people of the Town 

of James Island who are looking for quality quick service meals in a prestigious community. 
The character of the community is a large reason we have identified to enter back into this 

trade area. We have worked closely with Kristen Crane, planning director for the town of James 

Island, to make sure elements of our building fit into the community. We are paying close 

attention to the color scheme we use for our building exterior, assuring it’s not too bright and 

flashy, deflecting from the natural appeal of the community. We are also proposing a mural on 

the interior of our building, dedicated to the splendor of James Island and its community.  

 

C. We have complied with all setback and buffering requirements per our Site Plan. Our landscape 

plan is attached to this LOI. Additionally, you will see that we used a lot of what the operating 

Chase bank planned for and applying it to our pad. As such, vehicular traffic and pedestrian 

movement on adjacent roads shall not be drastically hindered or endangered. Traffic 

congestion has been addressed by completing a traffic study. The traffic study found that there 

was no significant change or delay in traffic. The highest change in delay was 5.3 seconds at 

the intersection of Camp Road at Folly Road during the AM peak hour. They recommend a 

full movement driveway with one ingress and one egress lane on Camp Road, which currently 

exists. KFC plans on extending the access point to our site, which can be seen on our Site Plan. 

A full copy of the traffic study is attached.  

 

D. Architectural design of the building will keep with the Town of James Island standards and 

ensure compliance with all local regulations. As mentioned, our development will use locally 

sourced materials and adhere with the community’s ambiance. Additionally, we are using a 

sustainable energy program to lower our impact on resources.  

 

E. KFC Corporation completed the initial requirements of the Site Plan Review application and 

will continue to adhere to all local regulations and standards for commercial development. We 

have complied with all applicable rules and regulations, such as the requirement for a 10-car 

stack, parking on the side of the building, and avoidance of disturbing pedestrian traffic.  

 

We hope this assist you in your consideration and planning for your community. Please review the 

attached supporting documents and additional information regarding our exception application. 

We look forward to receiving a positive response to this application and joining the James Island 

Community.  

 

Kindest Regards,  

Samantha Wright 
Attachment/Enclosures 
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SITE NOTES:
1. EXISTING CONDITIONS SHOWN HEREON ARE FROM AN ALTA /

NSPS LAND TITLE SURVEY PREPARED BY PARKER LAND
SURVEYING, LLC. DATED 10/22/2020.

2. THE PROPOSED BUILDING INFORMATION SHOWN HEREON IS
FROM AN ELECTRONIC FILE PROVIDED BY LIS ARCHITECTS ON
04/13/2022 AND IS FOR ILLUSTRATIVE PURPOSES ONLY.
CONTRACTOR SHALL REFERENCE ARCHITECTURAL PLANS
FOR EXACT BUILDING INFORMATION.

3. ALL DIMENSIONS ARE FROM FACE OF CURB TO FACE OF CURB
UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED.

4. SIDEWALK INSTALLED AGAINST BACK OF CURB SHALL BE
INSTALLED PER THE PLAN AS MEASURED FROM THE BACK OF
CURB.

5. ALL SIGNAGE AND STRIPING MUST MEET THE LATEST
REQUIREMENTS SET FORTH BY MUTCD, SCDOT, AND SOUTH
CAROLINA STATE CODE.

6. REFERENCE LANDSCAPE PLANS FOR ALL HARDSCAPE AND
LANDSCAPE DETAILS AND SPECIFICATIONS.

PARKING COUNT:
BUILDING USE: GENERAL BUSINESS (B-3)

BUILDING SIZE: +/- 2,365 SF (425 SF INDOOR SEATING)
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